

Indexing Pell to Inflation Benefits States

Introduction

Known as the foundation of student aid, the Pell Grant program has been a significant financial resource for decades among low- and moderate-income students. The federal program provides funding directly to students through the institutions they attend. Because states play no active role in Pell, it's easy to assume the program does not influence the effectiveness of state and local policies. However, Pell Grants can be a critical part of states' college affordability policies.

When state budgets are tight, Pell Grants can indirectly give states more financial flexibility to support the success of innovative state and local ideas. Conversely, cuts to Pell, or the failure to maintain current provisions such as tying the value of it to inflation, can have lasting negative impacts on the success of state postsecondary initiatives. This brief is designed to show examples of these linkages that may not be initially clear to policymakers.

The Context: Funding languishes while costs of attendance rise

Postsecondary education is the third largest component of state budgets after Medicaid and K-12 education. When the Great Recession hit, states had to find new ways to keep their budgets balanced in the face of suddenly declining revenues. This drove state legislatures to significantly cut funding to state institutions of higher education. As a result, those who set tuition policy at those institutions were left little choice but to make up the funding shortfall by increasing tuition costs, further contributing to the nation's postsecondary education affordability problem.

While the Great Recession is now behind us, state spending on postsecondary education has remained depressed. The Center on Budget and Policy Priorities found that 44 of 49 states spent less in inflation-adjusted dollars per student in 2017 than in 2008.⁴ This continued state under-investment in postsecondary education has led to tuition increases on students and their families and to threats on the quality of education at these institutions.⁵ Because the vast majority of students attend public institutions, it is critically important that they remain affordable and able to provide a quality education to all. For the low-income students at public institutions who are also parenting, or those who are employed at least part-time, their time and resource constraints create additional challenges to getting quality, affordable postsecondary education.⁶

Many of these students have relied on loan and non-loan federal financial aid programs, predominantly Pell Grants, Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants (SEOG), and Work-Study. But the federal investment in these programs has been mixed. In 2008, Congress provided \$1.74 billion to the SEOG and Work-Study programs. While Congressional investment in these programs has remained a relatively flat \$1.72 billion in 2016, level-funding these programs functions as a cut because the costs of postsecondary education continually rise.

In contrast, funding for Pell Grants during the Great Recession multiplied because Congress voted in 2009 to increase the maximum award and specified that the grants would increase with inflation in future years.

In addition, Pell's automatic spending increases allowed the program to provide grants to the influx of students who returned to school during the Recession. Overall spending on Pell Grants increased dramatically from the \$15.4 billion Congress provided students in 2008 to a peak of \$41.7 billion in 2011. Funding eventually leveled out by 2016 when the program provided \$28.5 billion in grant aid. This rise in spending, along with the uptick in student borrowing,⁷ helped buffer some of the negative impacts of state disinvestment in higher education.⁸

When Congress adopted the new maximum award, it agreed to automatically increase the amount annually based on the Consumer Price Index (CPI). But it did so only through June 30, 2018. Therefore, the current \$5,920 maximum award will now flat line for the foreseeable future. This means that Pell will continue losing its spending power as tuition and living expenses continue to rise. For comparison, the current maximum is already less than 30 percent of the annual cost at a public, 4-year college. As Pell becomes increasingly unable to offset a large portion of students' costs, it further threatens the grant's relevancy as the foundational college affordability tool it was designed to be for low- and moderate-income students.

States also depend on a continually relevant Pell Grant

While states have begun to recommit funds to their postsecondary institutions, total state spending remains at about 2011 levels, and it is still below 2008 levels.¹⁰ This has not stopped the growth of innovative ideas to support student success in postsecondary education at the state and local levels.

For instance, some states—and even institutions and localities—have rolled out 'college Promise' programs (sometimes also called 'debt-free' college or 'free college'). These initiatives are all focused on the same idea: providing additional funding to offset students' remaining tuition and fee costs (known as "last-dollar" programs) or tuition, fees *and* other costs of attendance ("first-dollar" programs). Pell is integral to these programs because it is either a huge determinant of the state's obligation in a last-dollar program, or an important resource toward funding a student's living costs in a first-dollar program.

While first-dollar programs are more effective at stacking a low-income students' grant aid in order to more comprehensively meet their financial needs (as noted above), the majority of initiatives underway, particularly at the state level, are last-dollar.¹¹ With bipartisan support among the public, ¹² both Republican¹³ and Democratic¹⁴ administrations are championing these programs.

Promise programs have become popular in large part because of their success at supporting students' continued enrollment in college.¹⁵ For instance, research into the effects of the Kalamazoo Promise—which is an early Promise program—found that low-income students had proportionally larger gains in the attempted number of credits within two years after high school than higher-income students¹⁶. The research also showed that students of color attempted about six additional credits. Moreover, Tennessee Promise, one of the most prominent statewide initiatives, has shown positive results in student retention and transfers to 4-year institutions.¹⁷ This program is helping achieve Tennessee's goal of having 55 percent of its population hold a college credential by 2025.

Pell plays an important role as a companion source of aid for students in other state and local efforts. The City University of New York's Accelerated Study in Associate Programs (ASAP) initiative is similar to free college efforts because it offers students a tuition waiver for up to three years. Because ASAP provides a last-dollar waiver, it covers tuition costs after Pell and state grant aid is applied. Eighty-eight percent of ASAP participants received a Pell Grant. The program has produced strong, positive results because it addresses financial and non-financial barriers by providing resources for tuition, textbooks, and transportation, as well as career coaches and integrated basic education. 19

Congress should take action to maintain the value of Pell

To support innovations in state funding to students through programs like Promise, and to further states' ability to increase investment in their colleges, Congress must continue to tie Pell Grants to inflation. When students have access to more Pell funds, states have greater flexibility to invest in innovative programs like Promise, to make their current programs more inclusive, and to fund additional priorities.

With last-dollar programs (like Tennessee Promise), state funding supplements a students' other federal, state, and institutional grant aid. The state's financial responsibility is the difference between tuition and fees and the student's combined grant aid and work-study. The greater the grant aid a student receives, the less state funding is needed to fulfill its Promise commitment. Of particular importance in this equation is the value of Pell, since the program is comparatively generous and goes to all eligible students. College leaders agree that a strong Pell Grant program is a necessary link in the chain that ensures the success of Promise programs.²⁰ A Tennessee college access advocacy group has similarly raised the alarm about the need for Congress to commit to this change for the sake of Tennessee Promise.²²

By reinstating the annual CPI increases, Congress could continue the guarantee started through states last-dollar programs, without requiring ever more state funds to make up the gap left by a stagnating Pell Grant. This reinstatement would also limit the need for states to establish more restrictive eligibility rules for their Promise programs in order to reduce program costs. Such cuts have inequitable effects, invariably harming low-income and adult students, as well as students of color.²³ Indexing Pell can also guard against the negative effects of reduced spending during an economic downturn, as evidenced during the Great Recession.

Congress should again demonstrate its dedication to Pell—and the recipients and state programs tied to it—by continuing to increase its value with inflation. This would encourage the stability and continued investment in affordable college options, as well as support state- and local-driven initiatives of all types. Not doing so puts a strain on these programs, particularly many Promise programs that are still in their infancy, and the state budgets that support them.

When students have access to more Pell funds, states have greater flexibility to invest in innovative programs like Promise, to make their current programs more inclusive, and to fund additional priorities.

Endnotes

¹ Federal and State Funding of Higher Education, The Pew Charitable Trusts, June 2015.

http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2015/06/federal-and-state-funding-of-highereducation

² Robert Hiltonsmith, *Pulling Up the Higher-Ed Ladder: Myth and Reality in the Crisis of College Affordability*, May 2015.

http://www.demos.org/publication/pulling-higher-ed-ladder-myth-and-reality-crisis-college-affordability

³ Elizabeth Baylor, State Disinvestment in Higher Education Has Led to an Explosion of Student-Loan Debt, Center for American Progress, December 2014. https://www.luminafoundation.org/files/resources/state-disinvestment-increasesdebt.pdf

⁴ Michael Mitchell, Michael Leachman, and Kathleen Masterson, A Lost Decade in Higher Education Funding, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, August 2017. https://www.cbpp.org/research/a-lost-decade-in-higher-educationfunding-state-cuts-have-driven-up-tuition-and-reduced

⁵ Phil Oliff, Vincent Palacios, Ingrid Johnson, and Michael Leachman, Recent Deep State Higher Education Cuts May Harm Students and the Economy for Years to Come, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 2013.

https://www.cbpp.org/research/recent-deep-state-higher-education-cuts-may-harm-students-and-the-economyfor-years-to-come

⁶ "College Students Aren't Who You Think They Are," Center for Law and Social Policy, June 2017.

http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-

1/2017June CollegeStudentsArentWhoYouThinkThevAre.pdf

⁷ Student Loans Overview, U.S. Department of Education Fiscal Year 2018 Budget Proposal.

https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/budget18/justifications/q-sloverview.pdf

⁸ Oliff et al., Recent Deep State Higher Education Cuts

⁹ "Pell Grants Help Keep College Affordable for Millions of Americans," The Institute for College Access & Success, June 2017. https://ticas.org/sites/default/files/pub files/overall pell one-pager.pdf

¹⁰ "State Spending on Higher Education Well Below Pre-Recession Levels," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017.

https://www.cbpp.org/state-spending-on-higher-education-well-below-pre-recession-levels-0

11 PennAhead, "College Promise Programs," Penn Graduate School of Education. https://ahead-penn.org/creatingknowledge/college-promise

¹² Ashley Smith, "Poll: Bipartisan Support for Free College in States," Inside Higher Ed, January 13, 2017.

https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2017/01/13/poll-bipartisan-support-free-college-states ¹³ Paul Fain, "Aggressive Pragmatism," Inside Higher Ed, August 26, 2014.

https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2014/08/26/bill-haslams-free-community-college-plan-and-howtennessee-grabbing-spotlight-higher

¹⁴ Jesse McKinley, "Cuomo Proposes Free Tuition at New York State Colleges for Eligible Students," The New York Times, January 3, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/03/nyregion/free-tuition-new-vork-colleges-plan.html ¹⁵ Alyssa Ratledge, Enhancing Promise Programs to Improve College Access and Success, MDRC, July 2017.

https://www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/DetroitPromisePath-IssueFocus.pdf

¹⁶ Bartik, Timothy J., Brad J. Hershbein, and Marta Lachowska, The Effects of the Kalamazoo Promise Scholarship on College Enrollment, Persistence, and Completion, W.E. Upjohn Institute for Employment Research, June 2015.

http://research.upjohn.org/up workingpapers/229/.

¹⁷ "Two years after entering college, the first Tennessee Promise students are outperforming their peers," The College System of Tennessee, September 21, 2017. https://www.tbr.edu/news/two-years-after-entering-college-firsttennessee-promise-students-are-outperforming-their-peers

¹⁸ Susan Scrivener, Michael Weiss, Alyssa Ratledge, Timothy Rudd, Colleen Sommo and Hannah Frewgues, *Doubling* Graduation Rates, MDRC, February 2015. https://www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/doubling_graduation_rates_fr.pdf ¹⁹ Lauren Walizer, ASAP: A Successful Multi-Faceted Innovation to Promote Equity in Affordability, Persistence, and Completion, Center for Law and Social Policy, May 2017. http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-

publications/publication-1/ASAP-A-Successful-Multi-Faceted-Innovation-to-Promote-Equity-in-Affordability-Persistence-and-Completion.pdf

²⁰ Edna V. Baehre-Kolovani, "A case for America' s College Promise," Tidewater Community College, January 18, 2015. https://www.tcc.edu/tcc-news/about-tcc-office-of-the-president-speeches-and-writings-college-promise

²¹ Karen Stout, "Obama' s Plan Focuses Where It Should—on Our Neediest Students," The Chronicle of Higher Education,

January 11, 2015. https://www.chronicle.com/blogs/conversation/2015/01/11/obamas-plan-focuses-where-it-should-on-our-neediest-students

²² Bob Obrohta, "How Tennessee Promise is tied to the Pell Grant and what it means for higher education," Tennessean, August 17, 2017. http://www.tennessean.com/story/opinion/2017/08/17/how-tennessee-promise-tied-pell-grant-and-what-means-higher-education/104383758/

²³ Jennifer Lee, *Georgia's Education Cuts a Growing Burden for Low-Income Students*, Georgia Budget & Policy Institute, September 2017. https://gbpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Student-Cost-and-Equity-report-1.pdf